Planning Board Minutes

February 25, 2016
Members in Attendance: Kerri Abela, Margaret della Cioppa, Joyce Crawford, George Sharpe, and Chairman Stephen Reynolds.

Town Attorney Rappleyea and Town Planner Mr. Fink also in attendance.

At 7:00 pm, the meeting was opened by Chairman Reynolds, and the minutes were reviewed. Member Sharpe asked about the prior site visits by the Planning and/or Zoning Boards. It was clarified that the Planning Board visited the 1.3 acre site several months ago and that the Code Enforcement Officer with Chairman of Zoning Savoris , Joe Guida and Secretary DelPozzo visited the entire 6 acre parcel. Sharpe requested a copy of the narrative by Code Enforcement Officer of his visit. That request has been fulfilled and a copy is attached for your viewing. Chairman Reynolds stated that Mrs. D’Souza is in favor of another visit, as recently requested by the planning board, but only when her husband returns from India. On a motion by Joyce Crawford, seconded by Sharpe, and with all in favor and none opposed, the minutes were accepted as written.

Chairman Reynolds gave a brief summary of where he felt we are in this process, stating that the proposal by Primax is a complicated application with a lot of aspects to consider.  That the Board is trying to assemble a picture of how this business may fit in to Germantown along with Planner Fink, Attorney Rappleyea and Engineer Fred Mastroianni.  The details have ranged from storm water management, parking spaces to larger issues of State Environmental Quality Review. Mr. Sellner raised the issue of the workshop meeting with Ted Fink of Greenplan. He explained that he understood that this had been a Public Workshop Meeting but not one open for public comment.  Therefore, they had found that it was not useful to attend and instead sent a representative from their engineering firm take notes on their behalf. Attorney Lamme had previously expressed his concerns about delays caused by the Planning Board’s not having resolved its’ declaration as Lead Agency in the SEQRA process.  It was clarified that no agency to which a letter of coordination had been sent by Attorney Rappleyea, contested the Planning Board’s intention to be declared lead agency. Thus, the Germantown Planning Board had been declared lead agency.

One of the things left out, Chairman Reynolds stated, was SEQRA classification of this action. He asked that Attorney Rappleyea explain the three categories so that the board could classify the action. Margaret made a motion to classify this action as an Unlisted Action, seconded by Kerri with all in favor and none opposed.

Sharpe asked about the issue of the project’s environmental impact, and what Primax might have to do after the determination of significance by the Planning Board.  Attorney Rappleyea explained each of the processes that would result from either a positive or a negative declaration.  Joyce asked about the purpose of the Public Hearing in the process.  Attorney Rappleyea answered that it allows the public to be heard, or any experts that the public may have to give further information they think relevant only on those specific issues related to scoping documents and EIS, and that it is entirely up to the board how much weight you put to them, it really depends on the source.

Mr. Fink of Greenplan added that during the EIS, if there is a public hearing held, there is a mandatory public comment period. You do have to have a 30 day public comment period so that any body who wants to comment of the draft EIS has the opportunity to do so that would include DOT, County Health Department and DEC. So everyone is given equal weight.  The process is more important than the actual weight that you are giving to individual comments.

Attorney Lamme stated that, in December 2015, the DEC recommended that the Short Form EAF be used for most applications and does not require a Long Form.  Attorney Rappleyea stated that the long form provides us with a lot more information.  And Attorney Lamme stated that all the information that Mr. Fink provided tonight is with the assumption that a Positive Declaration is determined and that they are hoping for a Negative Declaration.

Members of the board stated their concern about the length of time involved in understanding and doing a review using the Long Form EAF. Attorney Lamme added that that is why he quoted the DEC stating that the Short EAF should be adequate for structures of this size. Attorney Rappleyea responded that Boards are realizing how involved this is becoming, and that is why we employ a Planner and Engineer to help speed the review process.

Chairman Reynolds stated that once the assisting professionals have clarified the technical information, then the board decides, as town’s people, whether the proposed project does or does not have a significant impact.  This becomes a matter of making sure that the project is harmonious with the quality of our town, the comprehensive plan and zoning laws. 

Mr. Sellner added that on reviewing of Mr. Fink’s comments on the long form EAF he sees three categories of comments:

1) – Minor corrections or Omissions (a name here or an empty check box) 

2) – Additional information needed 

3) – Larger issues concerning possible conflicts with the Comprehensive Plan or the

       Zoning Law

Sellner then stated that a bigger issue is that of the view shed, and how the project fits into that.  He asked that even though the engineers are not here to consider the view-shed impacts at this meeting, if we could still discuss the submitted renderings of the facade of the in reference to the view shed.  After review and consideration of the renderings the following list will be submitted as to the Boards recommendations:


*preferred one element of structure

*removal of gable on end


*lower parapet



*internal lighting of sign


*some differences in height 





*lighting of parking (height restrictions)


*squared windows with awnings are preferred over arched.

Future discussion of translucent windows is agreed, and Mr. Fink suggested for a better visual interpretation to visit Mobil gas station on Route 9 in Rhinebeck.  Margaret felt we needed a 30, 50 and 70 foot visual impact assessment, with Mr. Sellner stating that he would prefer to get to an acceptable rendering and height. Joyce asked if a new parking plan is being submitted, and need for waiver for fewer spaces and Mr. Sellner said they can if this will help to complete SEQR review.  Margaret asked to review landscaping and is told Larry is working with Fred on that issue.  Chairman Reynolds asked if its been sorted out where the termination of the sewer line is, and is answered that after attempts Primax is unable to reach any one in the sewer department with no answering machine. Sharpe suggested talking to the Town Engineer and Mr. Sellner stated that the engineer referred him to Town Sewer department. George requested a business card and offered to have someone be in contact from department. It is asked by George if any of the Dollar General stores are equipped with external video systems, and Mr. Sellner responded he did not feel they are.  Motion light sensors are routine, but he will look into video further.  

Chairman Reynolds asked Primax if all the newly listed suggestions were helpful and they responded it gives them a lot of direction and Mr. Lamme asked if there was anything additional the board would like a report/comment on before next meeting from Mr. Finks report.  Chairman Reynolds answered that we are still addressing view shed, environmental impact and height and width issues.  Mr. Fink stated that the primary issue is the Part 2 EAF, that document is critical at this point. This will help the board determine issues and proceed to scoping and continuing steps. 

It was suggested to set up a site visit with the D’Souzas, at their convenience.  Attorney Rappleyea stated that the board can go together, but suggested separate visits.

Attorney Rappleyea suggested to review Part 2 of the EAF at next meeting, and reminded Primax that Margaret requested to see the visual impact assessment submitted before next meeting or site line assessment.  Mr. Fink offered to look at form implemented by DEC for visual impact assessment.

Part 1 EAF completion is clarified and will be submitted by next months meeting date cut off.  Water report has been received.  Margaret stated she remembers Mrs. D’Souza stating she has water problems and Kerri confirmed.  Restrooms are for public use, by key from management.  Water fountains are required.

Margaret stated her other point of uneasiness is that the town Historian was not consulted during the archeological dig/report was done.   Mr. Lamme stated there is nothing indicating it is required, and the SHPO report stated that the site was not significant.  Margaret stated if they were consulted they would have given suggestion where to look.  Mr. Sellner stated that they met official guidelines by state.  

Attorney Rappleyea stated that as a board they are not limited to what applicant gave and can present to Historian report and application and ask, “What say you.”  Margaret stated that is what we should do, and volunteered to get all information to Town Historian.

Chairman Reynolds asked for any further comments, none received.  On a motion by Kerri and seconded by Joyce with all in favor and none opposed this meeting was closed at 8:48 p.m.

Jami L. DelPozzo

Planning and Zoning Secretary

